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MAY 2016  
3 TRAACA Board Meeting 

 6:30 PM (Tuesday) 

 Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport 
 

14 TRAACA Square Car Tour 

 Chesapeake, VA 
 

19 TRAACA Dinner Meeting 

 Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport 
 

21 TRAACA Ice Cream Run 

 Doumarôs BBQ, Norfolk, VA 
 

30 TRAACA Memorial Day  

 Picnic & Car Show at 

 Westminster-Canterbury 

 Virginia Beach, VA 
ð NOTE CHANGE IN DATE ð 

 

JUNE 2016 
1 TRAACA Board Meeting 

 6:30 PM (Wednesday) 

 Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport 
 

16 TRAACA Dinner Meeting 

 Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport 
 

25 TRAACA Special Tour 

 (location & route TBD) 
 

JULY 2016  
5 TRAACA Board Meeting 

 6:30 PM (Tuesday) 

 Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport 
 

21 TRAACA Dinner Meeting 

 Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport 
 

23 Tour of Moss Motors 

 Petersburg, VA 
 

AUGUST 2016  
3 TRAACA Board Meeting 

 6:30 PM (Wednesday) 

 Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport 
 

18 TRAACA Dinner Meeting 

 Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport 

TRAACA 

CALENDAR 

    The TRAACAôs 15th annual Square Car 

Tour is on Saturday, May 14th.  This event 

was originated just for our good old-

fashioned ñSQUARE CARS.ò  There are a 

lot of them in our region, and we don't 

often see them on the roads today, trying to 

keep up with modern traffic, dodging 

trucks, overheating in construction zones, 

or trying to contend with drivers who just 

don't understand the way things used to 

be!  It seems like everyone is in a hurry 

these days. 

    Well, join us for a wonderful, leisurely 

drive over some real back roads.  (Yes, 

there are still some left!)  We will meet at 

the corner of Mt. Pleasant Marketplace 

parking lot at the corner of Mt. Pleasant 

Road and Centerville Turnpike in 

Chesapeake (near the Farm Fresh gas 

station) at 10:30 AM.  There is plenty of 

room, even if you need to park a trailer 

there.  Following a short driversô meeting, 

we will depart for some scenic winding 

back road enjoyment where you can go 

slow enough to smell the flowers and wave 

at the horses and cows!  Who knows what 

you might see hidden in the weeds as you 

slowly pass by? 

    We won't be longðand we will finish 

once again at Angie's Restaurant (335 

Centerville Turnpike South), right across 

from where we started in Chesapeake.  We 

will enjoy a late lunch (or early dinner) 

from Angie's famous home-cooking 

restaurant.  Please respond to either Terry 

Bond or Richard Hall by end of the day 

Friday, May 13th, if you plan to stay for 

the meal at Angieôs so we know how many 

seats to reserve. 

    Ohðif you don't have a suitable ñsquare 

car,ò you are welcome to bring something 

newer (yes, even modern), but you will 

need to "bring up the rear" and try as best 

as possible to keep up with us old timers. 

    Come on out and enjoy vintage 

motoring the way it used to be! 

CAUGHT IN THE HEADLIGHTSðC.E. and Annette Gardner with 

their 1970 Dodge Coronet 500.  Read the story on Pages 10-11. 

http://local.aaca.org/tidewater/
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Jim  

for all participants.  We judge to the "as delivered 

standard" and the primary focus of judging is to evaluate 

originality.  Points are deducted for non-original items, the 

condition of original items, and the workmanship 

displayed.  Significant deductions are taken for non-

original type tires, paint color, wheels, rugs, headlights, 

hose clamps, air cleaners, radios, speakers and equivalent 

components.  Those are our standards. 

    The challenge of our annual meet is reconciling our 

standards with the wide spectrum of cars entered in our 

"Preserve the Past" show field.  If we educate the owners 

and strictly judge to our standards, many owners will see 

their cars as being judged critically by criteria they were 

not prepared for nor necessarily support.  Some may shrug 

off the awards, some might feel anger, and some may 

choose not to return next year.  In most cases, we would 

not be showing them the fun of having older cars.   

    There needs to be a path where we can share the pride 

in owning and showing older cars, where everyone feels 

valued and welcome.  We are a club of people and people 

should be more important than their cars.  The standards 

for National Meets should not be used to discourage or 

penalize local participation on the show field of our local 

meet.  There have been several proposals:  an AACA-only 

field, the addition of a Driver's Class, or relaxing the 

judging standards.   

    After significant discussion and debate, this year's meet 

will be structured in the same fashion that has been used 

for the past few years.  We need to be working on a better 

way to celebrate our annual meet that provides flexibility, 

where each owner feels comfortable on the field.  We 

should be working to have more fun with more people 

with more older cars.    

Last Name Begins With: Designated Call Captain: 
AdðBoh Dick Chipchak    495-0115 

BolðCic Margie Ives 547-2234 

CobðEa Barbara Talley 421-7534 

EbðGra Scott Davies  312-8032 

GreðHowa Cindy Overton  252-202-3291 

HowiðKni Wayne & Carol  548-1242 

     Milligan 

KocðMca Viator Trudeau  547-3940 

MccðNor Melanie Kordis  301-9959 

OkoðPen Carol Avenson  549-1008 

PinðSta Becky Woodall  482-3386 

SteðTil Leslie Scarpelli  249-8617 

TreðWor Toni McChesney  456-2806 

Call Captain's Corner 
Calling Tree Chief Captain:  Margie Ives 

(757) 547-2234 

THE MUDFLAP is the newsletter for the Tidewater Region of the 

Antique Automobile Club of America, and is published monthly.   

Editors:  Mark & Marion McAlpine 

3117 Summerhouse Dr, Suffolk, VA  23435 

(757) 967-0074 / E-mail:  mmmcalpine05@msn.com 

Permission is granted to other AACA groups to reprint articles from this newsletter (except copyrighted material) if 

credit is given to the author and newsletter. Permission is NOT granted for Internet publishing without preapproval.  

 

2016 TRAACA Officers & Board 
President - Jim Villers:  190sljim@cox.net 

Vice President - Mark McAlpine: 

mmmcalpine05@msn.com 

Secretary - Julie Hobbs 

Treasurer - Marion McAlpine 

Board - Matt Doscher 

Board - Wayne Milligan 

Board - Skip Patnode 

Board - Bill Treadwell 

President Emeritus - Wes Neal 
 

Visit us on the Internet at:  

www.traaca.com  

From the 
Driverôs Seat 

Jim Villers 
TRAACA President 
190sljim@cox.net 
(757) 481-6398 

    This month I would like to express my personal 

thoughts on our club and our annual meet.  I have always 

viewed our club as a place for people to have fun with 

older cars.  We attract new members as they see us 

enjoying our cars and having fun.  They join the club for 

our fun events and then learn of our dedication to original 

cars. 

     Owners of older cars are normally members of other 

clubs where they use their cars regularly.  With their use, 

tires and headlights are modernized with current products, 

radios and speakers are installed, and other upgrades are 

made to make the car more enjoyable.  These are "driver 

quality" cars and the owners take pride in them. 

    Our Annual Meet is an outreach to the local car 

community, where we invite them to join us in our large 

show at the Military Aviation Museum.  During the show, 

the cars are judged according to the AACA judging 

standards and awards presented to almost all participants.  

A missing component is that most non-TRAACA 

participants do not understand the AACA judging 

standards and do not understand the criteria for awards.   

Many attendees do not care about awards; they just enjoy 

a nice day at the car show.  

    One proposal is to educate the participants on the 

AACA judging standards; we could discuss it prior to the 

awards presentation or we could prepare a brief handout 

http://www.traaca.com
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From the Running Board 
April 6, 2016 TRAACA Board Meeting Minutes 

Officers present:  Jim Villers (President), Mark McAlpine 
(Vice President), and Marion McAlpine (Treasurer).  Officers 
absent:  Julie Hobbs (Secretary).  Board Members present:  Matt 
Doscher, Wayne Milligan and Bill Treadwell.  Board members 
absent:  Skip Patnode.  Members present:  Frank Lagana and 
Mickey McChesney. 
 

Quorum:  A quorum was determined to be present by Jim and 
the meeting was called to order at 6:30 PM. 
 

Presidentôs Comments:  Jim apologized for not getting the 
March minutes to board members until April 5th.  He thought he 
had e-mailed the minutes and agenda a few days earlier.   
 

March Minutes:  Were reviewed by the board.  After discuss-
ing some suggested changes/additions, Jim asked Mark to make 
changes and email revised draft minutes to the board for review/
approval.  The board discussed whether the board minutes  
printed in The Mudflap newsletter each month need to be      
official minutes approved by the board or if a summary of the 
minutes (with a statement stating that the minutes were only a 
summary) were acceptable if the official minutes are not     
available at the time The Mudflap is published.  The board 
agreed that an unofficial summary (as required by the TRAACA 
By-Laws) could be printed in The Mudflap in lieu of the official 
approved minutes.    
 

Clarification from March board meeting was offered by Jim 
concerning club memberôs involvement in board meetings.  Jim 
stated that members present at the board meeting can be called 
on by the board to give information, but cannot propose items.  
Members are able to address the board during the meeting when 
ñOther Businessò (could be called Member Business/Forum) is 
discussed.   
 

Vice President Comments:  Mark announced his work is likely 
changing this summer.  He requested the board begin looking 
for a new Vice President and new Mudflap editor (to work alone 
or with Marion as co-editor) in case he needs to step down. 
 

Treasurerôs Report:  Presented by Marion, there were no  
questions.  There was a short discussion comparing the finances 
of the 2015 and 2016 Swap Meets.   
 

Activity Committee:   

¶ Matt reported the preparations for the April 15-17 Spring 
Fling Tour to the Outer Banks, NC, are being handled by Bill 
Wilcox and Ken Talley.   

¶ May events will be reported in the May Mudflap, in the Mud 
Speck, and at the April 21st dinner meeting. 

 

Restaurants:   

¶ April 21st dinner meeting will be at the Holiday InnðNorfolk 
Airport.  Dewey Milligan and Jeff Locke are giving a    

presentation on their participation in the 1989 Great Race.   

¶ Dinner meeting on July 21st at the Holiday InnðNorfolk  
Airport has been added to the club event schedule. 

 

Swap Meet:  The Swap Meet was considered successful;     
attendees and vendors seem pleased.  Meet Chairman Terry 
Bond recommended remaining at the same location (Military 
Aviation Museum) and on the second weekend of March for 
2017.  Terry reported the museum will likely increase the fee to 
use the grounds in 2017.  How rain on the day of the meet could 
affect the inside vendor spaces has not been clarified yet.   
 

Boy Scout Automotive Maintenance Merit Badge:  The next 
scheduled presentations for the automotive merit badges are 
Saturday, April 16, and Saturday, May 7, at the Virginia       
Aviation Museum.   
 

Membership Status:  160 paid memberships as of March 31, 
2016.  2016 club roster has been distributed via e-mail to all 
members; paper copies available at monthly dinner meetings 
and by contacting Jim.   
 

Old Dominion Meet Association (ODMA) Report:   

¶ Mark and Marion shared information from Martinsville/
Danville Region reporting registrations are down for 2016 
ODMA Meet in Martinsville, VA, on April 29-30.   

¶ Marion reported the contract and first deposit have been    
delivered to the Founders Inn for the 2017 ODMA Meet being 
sponsored by TRAACA.  Sandy Hall and Marion will be the 
hotel contact people. 

 

Annual Meet:   

¶ Meet Chairman Tony Scarpelli requests changing the judging 
guidelines for the annual meets to not deduct points for some 
modified (incorrect) items on vehicles in the Preserving the 
Past categories.  Board discussed ways to educate meet          

participants on AACA guidelines rather than lowering the 
 

[6 April 2016 Board Meeting Minutes continued on Pg. 17.] 
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TRAACA May Dinner Meeting 
Thursday, May 19, 2016  

 

This monthôs dinner meeting is at the Holiday InnðNorfolk Airport, 1570 N. Military Hwy, Norfolk, VA 23502.  
Social hour begins at 6:00 PM and dinner is at 7:00 PM.  Dinner will be baked chicken, grilled tilapia, rice pilaf, 
glazed carrots, house salad, and chefôs choice of dessert.  Our guest speaker is Robert Hitchings, archivist and        
historian for the Norfolk Historical Society, who will be talking about Norfolk and early transportation in the 1840s. 
 

Please remember that if you sign up for a club dinner, you are committed to paying for it whether or not you attend.  
Thank you for your understanding and cooperation. 
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    Members of the Tidewater Region (TRAACA) spent this 

weekend in the beautiful Outer Banks of North Carolina.  We 

met on Friday, 15 April, at the Border Station in Moyock, NC, 

and after a brief meeting departed around 9:00 AM.   

    Our first stop was in Nagôs Head to visit Jockeyôs Ridge State 

Park where we viewed the visitorôs center and museum, then 

enjoyed a very informative presentation about the history of the 

park.  Jockeyôs Ridge State Park is home to the tallest active 

sand dune system on the U.S. Atlantic coast, encompassing 420 

acres or 6 million dump truck loads of sand!  Due to the        

prevailing northeast and southwest winds, the dunes are        

constantly shifting and their height varies anywhere between 80-

100 feet.  Dana and Debbie Meadows actually climbed up the 

dunes and were treated to a wonderful view of Nagôs Head!   

    After this we headed to lunch at Roosterôs Southern Kitchen 

in Kill Devil Hills, where everyone seemed to enjoy a hearty 

lunch.  Then it was on to Roanoke Island and the town of    

Manteo where we toured the Elizabethan Gardens and enjoyed a 

video presentation at Fort Raleigh National Park.  The Roanoke 

Colony, also known as the Lost Colony, was established on  

Roanoke Island in the sixteenth century.  In 1587, during Sir 

Walter Raleighôs third attempt at establishing an English Colony 

in the New World, 115 colonists led by John White sailed from 

England to Roanoke Island to check on the settlers who sailed 

over several years earlier, but when they arrived they found no 

trace of the previous settlers.  When they could find no one, the 

fleetôs commander refused to let the colonists return to the ships.  

It was in this group of 115 settlers that the first English child 

was born in the New World; she would be named Virginia Dare.   

    That same year, John White, then governor, returned to    

England to inform Sir Walter Raleigh of the colonyôs desperate 

situation and the need for more help.  Governor White was   

unable to find a return trip back to Roanoke until 1590, and  

upon landing in Roanoke he could find no trace of the original 

settlers.  The only clue was the word ñCROATOANò carved 

into a village fence post.  To this day the remains of the original 

Roanoke settlers remain a mystery giving it the name ñLost  

Colony.ò  Fort Raleighôs Waterside Theater is the site where the 

play The Lost Colony is reenacted each year by Park volunteers.  

After this we all checked into our hotels and prepared for dinner 

at the Blue Water Grill in Manteo.   

    Saturday morning we all met at the Cape Hatteras National 

Seashore Visitors Center and proceeded to the Cape Hatteras 

lighthouse and museum.  Several TRAACA members made the 

trek up the 257 steps to the top of the lighthouse.  Unfortunately, 

the balcony was closed due to high winds, but we still enjoyed a 

breathtaking view of Buxton Village and the surrounding   

coastline.  Then it was on to Angeloôs Pizza for lunch.   

    After lunch we made our way further south to Hatteras      

Village and the Ocracoke-Hatteras Ferry Terminal.  Here we 

visited the Graveyard of the Atlantic Museum.  We then       

traveled back north to the Chicamacomico Life-Saving Station 

(CLSS) which was one of many stations that comprised the U.S. 

Life-Saving Service (USLSS).  We learned in detail about the 

very early days of ocean rescue and the surfmen & keepers who 

risked their lives at this station while performing their duties.  

TRAACA Spring Fling Tour 

Hatteras, NC 
Friday-Sunday, April 15-17, 2016 

Story by Matt Doscher.  Photos by Sue Bond, Matt Doscher, Dot Parrish, Margie Tillett. 

TRAACA members visiting the Elizabethan Gardens in Manteo, NC 
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The CLSS is probably best known for its 1918 rescue of the 

British tanker Mirlo, which was sunk by a German submarine. 

The original surfboat used during that rescue remains on display 

at the station.  The USLSS and the Revenue Cutter Service 

joined in 1915 to form the U.S. Coast Guard you know today.  

Coast Guard Station Chicamacomico remained in service until 

1954 when it was decommissioned and turned into a museum.   

    Following this we all met for dinner at Stripers Bar and Grill 

and enjoyed a full 3-course dinner on the second floor overlook-

ing Roanoke Sound.  As our dinner was being prepared, we  

enjoyed an oral presentation by Tama Creef, Archivist of the 

Outer Banks History Center.  Tama explained more of the    

history of Roanoke Island and the Elizabethan Gardens, and told 

us a story about President Roosevelt attending one of the      

productions of The Lost Colony at Fort Raleigh National Parkôs 

Waterside Theater.  Having the President visit Roanoke Island 

was a big to-do! 

    Sunday brought us options:  some of us travelled north to 

Corolla for a two-hour tour of the wild horse habitat while    

others visited the Pea Island National Wildlife Refuge.  Rad & 

Margie Tillett were gracious enough to open up their home and 

host us for lunch.  TRAACA members who participated over the 

course of the weekend included Terry & Sue Bond driving  

modern, Bill & Liz Coburn driving modern, Matt & Vickie  

Doscher with Mattôs mother Jean Doscher in their 1991 Mercury 

Grand Marquis, Mickey & Toni McChesney in their 1984 

Oldsmobile Delta 88, Dana & Debbie Meadows with their dog 

Daisy in their 1937 Chrysler Imperial, Ron Pack in his 1989 

Porsche 911 Carrera convertible, Bob & Dot Parrish in their 

1978 Ford Thunderbird, Skip Patnode in his 1967 Alfa Romeo 

Duetto, Jack Pavlidis & his daughter Hilary driving modern, 

Bob & Linda Pellerin in their 1973 Volvo P1800 Sport Wagon, 

Tony & Leslie Scarpelli in their 1956 Desoto Firedome, Neil & 

Marty Sugermeyer and their dog Johnny in theie 1965 Rambler 

Classic 770 convertible, Ken & Barbara Talley in their 1970 

Cadillac DeVille convertible, Rad & Marge Tillett driving mod-

ern, Jim Villers in his 1967 Mercedes 230SL, Bill Wilcox & 

Jere Avenson in Billôs 1932 Packard Convertible Sedan, and 

Bob & Susan Woolfitt in their 1934 Packard 12 Formal Sedan.  

Dan & Margaret Barnard, from our nearby sister AACA       

regionðthe Historic Virginia Peninsula Regionðparticipated in 

their 1989 Lincoln Town Car. 

The TRAACA Spring Fling Tour approaching Cape Hatteras Lighthouse at Cape Hatteras National Seashore in the Outer Banks 

The travelers find food & hospitality at Rad & Margie Tillettôs 

Rad Tillett (second from right) discusses his original 1977 Olds 

Delta 88 Royal with Bill Wilcox (left) and Bob Parrish (right) 
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the show vehicles appeared to fair well.   

    TRAACA members in Charlotte included Susan & Terry 

Bond, Bill Coburn, Tom & Tammy Cox, Charlie Daniels, Don-

na & Jim Elliott, Tyler Gimbert, Lynn & John Heimerl, Sam 

Kern, Jeff Locke, Marion & Mark McAlpine, Dick McIninch, 

Tom Norris & Missy Hespenhide, Ron Pack, Dot & Bob Par-

rish, Rose & Bob Perkins, Leslie & Tony Scarpelli, Bob Stein, 

Neil Sugermeyer, and Margie & Rad Tillett.  

    You know that spring has arrived when the pollen count in 

Hampton Roads goes to 10 (10 being the max on the pollen 

scale).  It also means it is time for the AACA Southeastern 

Spring Meet & Charlotte Auto Fair in Charlotte, NC.  This year 

the national meet was held April 7-9, 2016.  As in years past, 

many TRAACA members made the trek down to Charlotte, NC, 

for the auto fair/swap meet, enter a vehicle in the AACA show, 

judge or work admin at the AACA show, and some people may 

have done it all.  

    On Thursday, Mark and I, along with my sister Gail and 

brother-in-law Joe, caravanned to Charlotte with Susan & Terry 

Bond and Neil Sugermeyer.  We arrived late in the afternoon on 

Thursday (traffic was very heavy the last part of the trip), but we 

all arrived safely and checked into our appropriate hotels. 

    Joe is an avid NASCAR fan (much like TRAACA member 

Dot Parrish), so we decided this year to spend time visiting 

some local racing sites on Friday and skipped the auto fair.   

    Our first stop was the Hendrick Motorsports Museum & 

Team Store and team race shops near the Charlotte Speedway.  

There are multiple race cars and memorabilia on display in the 

museum and plenty of your favorite Hendrick team driver 

(Jimmy Johnson, Dale Earnhardt, Jr., Chase Elliott, and Kasey 

Kahne) merchandise to purchase in the team store. 

    Although the Hendrick team drivers were in Texas racing that 

weekend, the team race shops were open.  We were able to view 

team vehicles receiving decals, tires, repairs, etc.  A very nice 

receptionist gave Gail and I free wine totes and all four of us a 

cardboard cutout of a race car to take to the nearby Cabarrus 

County Visitor Center.  At the visitor center we turned in the 

cardboard cards and received free T-shirts and other race-related 

merchandise.   

    We located the Roush Fenway Racing museum & team store 

north of Concord.  I tend to be a General Motors gal myself, but 

found the shop to be entertaining to both Ford and non-Ford 

fans.  They did not have shops open to view the mechanics 

working, but there were displays of the racing team vehicles and 

a small theatre area to view a film on Roush history.   

    We drove a short distance to Kannapolis, NC, where Dale 

Earnhardt Sr., grew up.  In the middle of the town is a 9-foot 

statue of Dale in a lovely plaza with benches, bushes and      

decorative brick walls.  Brick pavers lined the walkways in the 

plaza, many purchased by Dale Earnhardt fans.  (Look for a 

short story on the racing sites we visited in a future Mudflap.) 

    Friday evening 27 TRAACA members, family, and friends 

enjoyed dinner at the Speedway Club at the Charlotte Motor 

Speedway.  The food & service were excellent, and the view of 

the speedway below was spectacular.  Storm clouds circled 

around the speedway, but luckily moved on without incident.  

TRAACA member Charlie Daniels has to remain a Speedway 

Club member forever so his fellow club members can continue 

to enjoy whatôs become a traditional TRAACA dinner there.   

     The show field for the AACA Meet was moved this year to a 

nice location on asphalt, with good visibility from the street.  It 

was very windy and cold on Saturday, making it challenging for 

the judges and administration volunteers.  Despite the winds, all 

      AACA Southeastern Spring Meet 
Charlotte, NC 
April 7-9, 2016 

Story by Marion McAlpine.  Photos by Mark McAlpine and Bob Stein. 

AACA President Bob Parrish handing out dash plaques at the meet 

Margie & Rad Tillett  

Tom & Tammy Cox needed a golf cart to haul their purchases 
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XXXX 

1928 Essex convertible 1942 Cadillac 

1930 Marquette phaeton 1930 Erskine sedan 

1930 Buick coupe 1941 Buick convertible 

1969 Iso Grifo 1958 Cadillac  
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Still Collecting 
Stuff ð  

MascotsðPt. 1 
By Terry Bond 

    Last month we took a brief look at radiator emblems.  This 

month weôre moving up a notch (actually a couple of inches) to 

look at radiator mascotsðthose distinctive or whimsical things 

used to identify or decorate the automobile.  They were part of, 

or screwed onto, the radiator caps on early cars. 

    The first "hood ornament" was a sun-crested falcon (to bring 

good luck) mounted on Egyptian pharaoh Tutankhamunôs    

chariot.  For automobile enthusiasts, it all began about 1896 

when Lord Montagu of Beaulieu in England mounted a figurine 

of St. Christopher on the front of his early Daimler.  From then 

on, it became popular to adorn early automobiles with figures of 

birds, animals, people, manufacturersô emblems, fraternity,   

organizational, automobile club, religious, or national symbols, 

even whimsical images of angels, devils, or cartoon characters.   

    Some early car manufacturers began placing their corporate 

image or logo on radiator caps.  Pierce-Arrowôs famous archer 

appeared in a variety of different forms over the years, as did the 

famous Rolls-Royce flying lady.  There were even a few       

automobile dealers who provided mascots for the cars they sold.  

It was the earliest version of those stickers the dealerships canôt 

seem to get straight on the rear end of your new car! 

    Mascots were made from bronze or nickel (often referred to 

as German silver), and some even had ceramic components.  

Sometimes they were brass castings that were plated in nickel, 

and later chrome when it was introduced in the very late 1920s.  

Newer mascots of the 1930s and later were die cast of poor 

quality pot metal.  The famous crystal Lalique mascots are very 

well known, but some lesser known glass mascots are equally as 

desirable. 

    Basically, there are two simple categoriesðmanufacturersô 

mascots and accessory mascots.  The difference should be    

obviousðthose supplied directly by the auto manufacturer are 

highly sought after, not only for use on an automobile, but to be 

collected by the enthusiasts of that particular marque.          

Competition from 

mascot collectors 

themselves helps 

drive  prices up for 

rare items, but there 

is an endless variety 

in all price ranges to 

please collectors. 

    This particular 

topic really needs to 

be split into two 

articles, so weôll 

begin by looking at 

some manufacturer 

mascots.  But first a 

qualifierðI am   

going to concentrate 

on pre-WWII items.  

After that, the long 

stylized spear-shaped, allegorical rocket ships and jet airplanes 

are of much less interest to me.  Although beginning collectors 

might consider starting with a few of the more modern items, 

my theory is the supply of earlier material is drying up and   

getting expensive.  Get it while you can, and donôt be afraid to 

buy quality.  At todayôs mascot prices I know I canôt afford 

quantity, but some of the best collections are small in size and 

consist of a few ñtop-drawerò pieces. 

    I think one of the most recognizable mascots ever designed 

was the famous Rolls-Royce flying lady.  It has quite a story.   

    The Spirit of Ecstasy was designed by English sculptor 

Charles Sykes.  John Scott-Montagu, second Baron Montagu of 

Beaulieu was an early motoring enthusiast and also editor of one 

of Englandôs first motoring publications, The Car Illustrated.  

The model for the Flying Lady was Eleanor Thornton, his     

secretary while working on the magazine in 1902.  They fell in 

love and carried on an illicit affair for many years.   

    When Montagu commissioned his friend Sykes to sculpt a 

personal mascot for 

his 1910 Rolls-

Royce Silver Ghost, 

Eleanor was chosen 

as the model.  Sykes 

crafted a figurine of 

her in fluttering 

robes, placing one 

forefinger against 

her lips to symbolize 

the secret of their 

love affair.  The 

figurine was named 

ñThe Whisper,ò and 

today it is on display 

at the National   

Motor Museum in 

Beaulieu.  Only 

three or four cast-

ings were ever 

made, and only two 

are believed to have 

survived. 

    It was decided that the entire Rolls-Royce line should have a 

suitable mascot as, by then, they were becoming popular       

accessories for wealthy car owners.  Claude Johnson, who was 

managing director of Rolls-Royce Motor Cars, was asked to 

commission a suitable corporate symbol to use as a mascot.  He 

turned once again to Charles Sykes to produce a mascot which 

would adorn all future Rolls-Royce cars and become generic to 

the marque.  

    Sykes' inspiration was the mythical beauty Nike, whose 

graceful image was admired in the Louvre, but it was again Miss 

Thornton whom he had in mind.  Sykes chose to modify The 

Whisper into a version similar to today's ñThe Spirit of         

Ecstasy.ò  He called this first model ñThe Spirit of Speed.ò   

Later, Sykes called it "a graceful little goddess, the Spirit of  

Ecstasy, who has selected road travel as her supreme delight and 

alighted on the prow of a Rolls-Royce motor car to revel in the 

freshness of the air and the musical sound of her fluttering    

draperies."  Some gave the new Spirit of Ecstasy the dubious 

nickname "Ellie in her Nightie.ò 

    The sculptor's signature appeared on the plinth and the     

mascots were either signed "Charles Sykes, February 1911" or 

"Feb 6, 1911" or "6.2.11."  Even after Rolls-Royce took over the 

Rolls-Royce ñFlying Ladyò mascot 

Franklin Automobile Company lion mascot 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/John_Douglas-Scott-Montagu,_2nd_Baron_Montagu_of_Beaulieu
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/John_Douglas-Scott-Montagu,_2nd_Baron_Montagu_of_Beaulieu
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/John_Douglas-Scott-Montagu,_2nd_Baron_Montagu_of_Beaulieu
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/The_Louvre
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Terry   

casting of the figures in 1948 each Spirit of Ecstasy continued to 

receive this inscription until 1951. 

    Eleanor died on 30 December 1915 when the SS Persia was 

torpedoed by a German U-boat.  She had been accompanying 

Lord Montagu who survived the disaster and was rescued after 

several days adrift in a life raft. 

    Before I close with some pictures of a few great mascots, I 

need to tell you how my own collection began.  We were living 

in Scotland in the early 1980s, courtesy of the U.S. Navy.  One 

day on a lunch break, I drove into a nearby village to mail a  

letter and, when pulling up to the post office, I noticed a tractor 

parked nearby with what appeared to be some kind of hood  

ornament on it that I recognized from photographs Iôd seen in an 

automobile history book.  As I got closer I realized the mascot 

on that tractor was actually a stork from a Hispano-Suiza      

automobile.  It was quite a rare mascot and it was a real surprise 

to see it on a tractor.  Even slightly bent out of shape and      

covered with layers of black paint, it was an amazing thing to 

see.  The farmer, also mailing a letter, came out and saw me 

standing there, mouth hanging open, in full Navy uniform,    

admiring his bird.   

    He asked if I knew what it was, and was absolutely amazed 

that I actually knew.  At that, he proceeded to grab a wrench 

from his tool box and proceeded to undo it so I could have a 

better look.  Although I insisted he didnôt need to remove it, he      

continued until it was carefully placed in my hands.  I could not 

believe what I was holding and that it had come off the hood of 

a tractor!   

    The farmer then insisted that it should be mine, partly because 

it was only going to get broken where it was and because he 

wanted to express his appreciation for what the Americans had 

done during the war.  He relayed that the car was stripped and 

sold for scrap during a WWII scrap metal drive, but the mascot 

was saved as a memento.  Despite my insistence that I could not 

accept it, and then my futile efforts to pay for it, I was left  

standing there, mascot in hand, as the tractor drove off, the 

farmer gleefully waving all the way.  I believe I forgot to mail 

that darned letter! 

    Once cleaned, the mascot revealed its proper signature, ñF. 

Bazin,ò and an appropriate serial number on the base.   It is the 

pride of my small collection both for what it is and the story that 

goes with it.    

    There are several great reference works available, and I can 

highly recommend ñMotoring Mascots of the Worldò by       

William C. Williams.  Bill was a personal friend of mine and 

while he was assembling material for this book, he visited   

Scotland and I was able to introduce him to several collectors 

who provided input for this great work.  Although out of print, 

copies turn up    

frequently on eBay.  

Many other refer-

ence works have 

been published over 

the years; you 

should certainly 

have at least the 

Williamsô book at 

hand to help identify 

any purchases you 

have made or are 

contemplating. 

    Like all other 

collectibles, rarity 

and condition will 

determine value.  

Those in bronze are 

more durable than 

the die-cast pot  

metal mascots    

produced in the 

1930s.  Broken or 

missing pieces will 

significantly devalue 

a piece.   Mascots in 

need of repair or 

replating should also 

be priced lower.  

Good pricing references are available on the Internet and a   

simple search of eBay will show you what has sold recently.  

Itôs also a good way to determine the more common mascots. 

    Beware:  there are reproductions out there, and again a search 

of the Internet will help with your education.  Donôt forget one 

of my rules of collecting is to know what you are doing by   

educating yourself and knowing what the real deal looks and 

feels like.  Enjoy your collecting, even if itôs only a few pieces.  

I hope you enjoy the pictures and can wait another month for 

Part 2 when weôll look at some aftermarket accessory mascots.  

For now, enjoy the photos and enjoy collecting.  Remember, Iôm 

only a phone call away if you need any advice or have questions 

about a recent acquisition or an intended purchase. 

Terryôs prizedðand rareðHispano-Suiza stork mascot ornament 

Early-style Pierce-Arrow hood ornament 

Later-style Pierce-Arrow archer mascot 

A beautiful eagle mascot from the Foss-Hughes auto dealership 
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thought it a little odd for a green car.  Annette loved it because 

the salesman said it referred to her driving style, which was well 

known around town by the local police that frequented the   

Waffle House across the street from where her mother worked.  

I sat in the car first and noticed the odometer had only 2 miles 

on it.  I didnôt say anything, looked at a few things, then got out 

so Annette could sit in our first new car.  She looked around for 

a few minutes and then noticed the 2 miles on the odometer.  

She abruptly turned to the salesman and said, ñWho in the H*## 

has been driving my car?ò  The salesman appeared to be in 

shock, but was finally able to explain to her that the car had 

been shipped by train and had to be driven to the depot at the 

factory and to the car lot from the local train depot.  That 

seemed to calm down Annette a little. 

    After the paper work was signed, Annette actually let me 

drive home.  Our first long trip was to Florida that summer.  

Thank goodness for A/C.  I believe we averaged a little over 12 

MPG on the highway with the A/C on.  Gas was cheapðwho 

even gave it a second thought? 

    In December of 1970 I joined the Army and went to basic 

training in Louisiana.  Annette stayed in North Carolina and 

continued to work at Duke University Hospital, make the car 

payments, and keep gas in the car.  I went to New Jersey for 

electronics training in April 1971 and we moved to Red Bank, 

NJ.  The Coronet was our only car, so it went with us.  We were 

there for over a year before I was transferred to Korea in       

September 1972.  Annette  returned to North Carolina with the 

Coronet.  It was still her daily driver and nearly paid for by now.  

    After returning from Korea in October 1973, I got a job that 

provided a company car.  We kept the Coronet as our family car, 

even though our gas budget was a little high.  After all, it was 

paid for now.  For the next 20 years the Coronet lead a rather 

normal life with trips to the grocery store, racing to the hospital 

for the births of our daughters, vacation trips, and Annetteôs 

daily transportation to work.  There were some scratches, 

bumps, and dents along the way, but nothing too serious. 

    Sometime in late 1988, after about 183,000 miles, the timing 

chain broke and damaged quite a few parts in the engine.  To get  

Caught in the HeadlightsðTRAACA Members & Their Cars 

C.E. & Annette Gardner & their 1970 Coronet 500 
Story by C.E. Gardner.  Photos by Matt Doscher. 

    In late 1969, after a couple of years being married, my wife 

Annette & I decided it was time to buy a new car.  It was going 

to be our family car, but it had to be an automatic, 2-door hard-

top with air conditioning, for the hot North Carolina summers, 

and I wanted a V8 engine.  We started looking and in April of 

1970 we finally ended up at University Dodge in Durham, NC.  

What drew me to the Dodge dealership was the 50,000 mile,      

5-year warranty and the memory of a ride in a friendôs 1968 

Charger R/T, four-speed, 440 Magnum over a year earlier.  

    Iôm not sure why we chose a Coronet 500, but it was a much 

better decision than the 1970 Ford Maverick my wife was     

considering.  The dealership didnôt have one we wanted, so we 

sat down with the salesman and filled out a special order form.  

Our finances were a little tight, so there were some compromises 

on options.  I considered a convertible, but thought that it wasnôt 

a good choice for a family car.  I still preferred the 2-door   

hardtop.  I looked at the Hemi engine, but I could not get air-

conditioning or the 50,000 mile warranty.  The R/T package was 

tempting, but the extra cost was a little too much, not to mention 

the cost of insurance on the 440 engine for a young man in his 

early twenties.  The insurance payments would have been more 

than the car payments and the car payments were more than our 

house payments.  We settled on a Coronet 500, 2-door hardtop 

with the following options:  A/C, power steering, automatic in 

the floor with center console, bucket seats, 3-speed wipers, light 

group, hood-mounted turn signals, rear window defroster, AM 

radio, tinted windows, right side mirror, door edge guards, 

bumper guards front and rear, body side molding, and the     

optional 383 CID, 4-barrel engine.  The  color was Dark Green  

Metallic with dark green interior.  Just think, I almost ordered a 

1970 Coronet R/T, Hemi convertible.  They only made two of 

them.  How cool would that have been?  I think that I missed a 

great investment opportunity. 

    The salesman called us on May 4th and said the car was in 

and would be ready the next day.  The car had arrived a little 

over 3 weeks after it was ordered.  I contacted my insurance 

agent to let him know I would be picking up our new car.   

Luckily, I got a huge cost break because he thought the Coronet 

only had the standard 318 CID engine. 

    When we arrived at the dealer on May 5th, the salesman had 

put a tag on the front of the car that read ñWhite Lighting.ò  I 

C.E. & Annette Gardnersô 1970 Dodge Coronet 500 at rest 

The interior of C.E. & Annetteôs 1970 Dodge Coronet 500 
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440 engine and it was installed in the Coronet by one of the 

shops in 2011, but the engine was not started.  I wanted to be 

able to drive the car soon after it was started, so I waited until 

later in the restoration.  I still have the original factory 383   

intake manifold and carburetor.     

    The Coronet was finally brought back to life on July 25, 2015, 

when Annette and I fired up the engine for the first time since 

being rebuilt 13 years earlier.  The car was finally ready to be 

driven after more than 20 years.  We have been to several car 

shows, taken several weekend tours and plan to enjoy the     

Coronet all over again for many, many years.  Our family car 

has finally grown up to be a muscle car.  

[Caught in the Headlightsðcontinued from Pg. 10] 
 

the car back on the road as quickly as possible, I let Kenny  

Martin and Herb McCandless talk me into putting in a new 1974 

400 CID Mopar factory crate short block they had at Kennyôs 

shop.  The original 906 heads, intake, high-performance exhaust 

manifolds, and AFV carburetor were put on the 400 engine.  The 

383 short block was scrapped.  I did not realize at the time how 

important it would have been to keep the original block.  After 

all, it was just the family car.  How could I have known back 

then it was really a muscle car in disguise?  After almost two 

years, I nearly lost the car to an electrical short under the dash.  I 

was able to quickly disconnect the battery cable before the car 

caught fire.  After that, the Coronet was retired to the back yard 

in NC for many years. I worked on it some, but the Coronet was 

in storage or some sort of repair or restoration on and off 

(mostly off) for the next 15 years.  

    We moved to Virginia Beach in 2004.  The Coronet was in 

NC in the garage of our second residence.  After selling that 

house in 2006, I hauled the car to Virginia and took it to a local 

restoration shop.  It was moved to at least six different shops 

during the early part of the restoration process because of bad 

business practices and shops going out of business.  Annette 

decided to build a garage for me as a birthday present in 2012.  

The car restoration was to the point where I could finish it my-

self, so I brought the car home. I had a lot of help from the local 

Tidewater  Mopar Club in finishing the restoration.  

    Earlier in the restoration process I had obtained a 440 CID 

engine from my brother-in-law.  The 440 engine was rebuilt in 

2002 by Performance Specialties in Willow Springs, NC.  The 

original factory heads and exhaust manifolds were used on the The Coronetôs rebuilt 440 engine 

TRAACA Doumarôs Ice Cream Run 
Saturday, 21 May 2016 

 

Come join your fellow TRAACA members at Doumarôs 

Barbecueðhome of the original waffle coneðin Norfolk on 

Saturday, May 21st, for some delicious ice cream!  Enjoy a 

creamy milkshake, an ice cream sundae, an ice cream float, 

or an ice cream cone (we may be able to convince them to 

show us how they make and hand-roll the waffle cones), and 

enjoy a pleasant spring afternoon socializing with your 

TRAACA friends.  We will meet in the Doumarôs parking 

lot at 2:00 PM.  Drive your classic vehicleðthere will be 

plenty of parking spots, although we may not all get to park 

next to each other depending on how crowded it is at 

Doumarôs that day (and with our classic vehicles weôre sure 

to attract a crowd).  The ice cream will be delicious, and 

there will be plenty of wait staff to serve us.  Doumarôs   

address is 1919 Monticello Ave, Norfolk, VA 23517.  Please 

contact Matt Doscher at VLW78@hotmail.com or (757) 

448-7048 by Friday, May 20th, and let him know if you 

will be joining us. 

TRAACA Memorial Day Activity 
Monday, 30 May, 2016 

 

Every year the TRAACA displays antique vehicles at    

Westminster-Canterbury retirement community at 3100 

Shore Drive in Virginia Beach, usually on the Saturday  

closest to St. Patrickôs Day, and almost every year the 

weather is bad.  So this year we delayed the car show two 

months, and W-C has invited the TRAACA to a picnic    

(hot dogs & hamburgers) on Memorial Day, Monday, May 

30th, from 11:00 AM to 3:00 PM on their courtyard lawn 

overlooking the Chesapeake Bay.  (Participating members 

will be treated to the scrumptious picnic.)  Courtyard parking 

is limited to the first 20 members who RSVP to Wes Neal by 

contacting him at wes.neal@cox.net or (757) 321-6325.  

Plan on staging your antique vehicle in the W-C parking lot 

off Starfish Rd between 10:30ð10:50 AM and driving into 

the courtyard promptly at 11:00 AM.  So come celebrate 

Memorial Day at Westminster-Canterbury.  Enjoy a picnic 

overlooking the Chesapeake Bay and let the W-C residents 

enjoy seeing and reminiscing about our classic vehicles. 

Upcoming TRAACA Activities in May 2016 


